

May 10, 2001


A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 10, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Lee Schilling



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 27 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Dehm called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

Mr. Dehm explained the procedure for tonight’s meeting.

D.R.M. DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION PUBLIC HEARING

Mr. Mike Tobin and Ken Mundt, D.R.M. Development Corporation, P.O. Box 101, Honeoye Falls, New York, owner of property located at 834 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, Honeoye Falls, appealed an interpretation of Section 200-33 of the Zoning Ordinance by the CEO that the tennis club, located on the subject property, established under a prior ordinance as a conditionally permitted use, had ceased existence as of the effective date of the said ordinance and is no longer permitted in an RA-5 zone.  Tax Account #024.02-1-02. 

Mr. Jones stated the Board would be looking at Chapter 200 Section 200-33, which was effective 12/15/00.  Mr. Jones stated the use variance is not before the Board at this time.

Mr. Dehm stated the attorneys for the interested parties would be speaking first.  Mr. Dehm stated that there were three documents from attorneys submitted to the Board, and one letter with an addendum submitted from a resident, all of which he would like entered into the record.

Mr. Dehm stated that the legal notice was in the file, along with the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign.  Mr. Dehm stated this was exempt from submission to the County.

Mr. Tobin stated he was the attorney for D.R.M. Development.  Mr. Mundt stated he was one of the officers of D.R.M. Development.  

Mr. Tobin stated they were appealing the interpretation of the CEO and that the tennis club was a permitted use prior to the new code.  

Mr. Jones stated the new code was filed with the State on December 15, 2000.

Mr. Tobin reviewed the history of the tennis club.  Mr. Tobin stated the Conditional Use Permit was granted in 1975 and reviewed the history of ownership.  Mr. Tobin stated that D.R.M. Development purchased the property in 1999 from a Florida bank, which purchased it after foreclosure on the previous owner, Mr. Wootten.  Mr. Tobin stated Mr. Mundt has been maintaining and using the property for its intended use as a tennis club, but has not had members there.  Mr. Tobin stated Mr. Mundt has played tennis at the facility.  

Mr. Tobin stated the interpretation was inconsistent.  Mr. Tobin asked if a vacant lot would become illegal because it was not being used for its intended use on the day of enactment.  Mr. Tobin stated he did not see how something could become non-conforming in one day.  

Mr. Tobin stated it would be financially prohibitive to remove the tennis courts and the buildings.  He submitted an estimate of $386,000 to the Board of the cost to remove the existing facilities and leave the land in a “pristine” condition.  

Mr. Tobin stated this interpretation was a taking and does not give the opportunity for a reasonable return for the property.  Mr. Tobin stated environmentally sensitive areas encumbered the property and the applicant currently has a Planning Board application in for a two-lot subdivision.  

Mr. Tobin reviewed the cases cited in his letter to the Board dated May 9, 2001.  Mr. Tobin stated there was nothing in the ordinance that addresses previously issued conditional use permits.  Mr. Tobin stated this permit has not been revoked.  

Mr. Tobin asked what “continued in operation” means.  Does it mean one hour or one day?  Does it mean prior to the new ordinance?  Mr. Tobin stated an ordinance couldn’t be made retroactive.  

Mr. Tobin stated that the six months reference in the ordinance refers to six months after the enactment of the ordinance.  Mr. Tobin stated he felt this decision was subjective and arbitrary.

Mr. Dehm asked what the date was on the Wootten foreclosure.  Mr. Mundt stated he purchased the property in December, 1999 from the bank that had foreclosed on Mr. Wooten.  Mr. Tobin stated the property was in foreclosure for a couple of years.  

Mr. Tobin referred to the abstract for the property and stated that 

-
The property was foreclosed on in March, 1995 and the assignment of mortgage was made to a bank in December, 1995;


-
In January, 1998 a deed from a referee to Chrysler Business Financial was filed and in December, 1999 a correction deed was filed by the Referee to correct the name of the bank;


-
On December 3, 1999 Chrysler First Bank conveyed to another bank and the next day gave the deed to D.R.M. Development Corporation.

Mr. Tobin stated that, in the summer of 2000, Mr. Mundt maintained the club and used the outdoor tennis facilities.  

Mr. Mattaro asked what improvements the owners have made.  Mr. Mundt stated the facility had been abused and vandalized by teenagers.  Mr. Mundt stated that in January, 2000 he began to secure the property and clean up trash.  Mr. Mundt stated there was broken glass, and he replaced the windows and the gate around the pool.  Mr. Mundt stated there was demolition done on the inside of the building.  

Mr. Mattaro asked if it was used in the summer of 2000.  Mr. Mundt stated it was used recreationally, not as a business.

Mr. Mundt stated he drives by to make sure there is no vandalism, and he has had an engineer and architect on the property to redesign the building.  

Mr. Wright asked if Mr. Mundt has hired any third parties to work on the property.  Mr. Mundt stated yes.

Mr. Wright asked if there were any expenditures.  Mr. Mundt stated he hired a contractor to convert the water to a public system.  Mr. Mundt stated the expense was approximately $10,000.  Mr. Wright asked if he received any reimbursement from the residents.  Mr. Mundt stated no, he did not ask even though it was in the stipulation.

Mr. Dehm asked Mr. Mundt to explain the application submitted to the Planning Board.  Mr. Mundt stated they wanted to split the property into two lots, with the road being the divider.  Mr. Mundt stated the tennis club would have 30 acres and the balance of the property would be on the north side of the road.  Mr. Dehm asked if he planned to put a home on the north side lot.  Mr. Mundt stated one.  Mr. Mundt stated he has a sales contract with Chuck and Dee Spencer for them to purchase the 30 acres and improvements on the south side.

Mr. Jones asked when Mr. Mundt entered into the purchase and sales contract with the Spencers.  Mr. Mundt stated they have been talking for about a year, but he received the written negotiation in November, 2000.  

Mr. Dehm asked what Mr. Mundt thought “continued in operation” means.  Mr. Mundt stated compliance with the permitted use.  A discussion followed.

Mr. Tobin and Mr. Mundt returned to the audience.

Pete Skivington, attorney, and Chuck and Dee Spencer sat before the Board.  Mr. Skivington stated his clients have a written contract to purchase the 30 acres with the contingency that it will be used as a tennis club.  Mr. Skivington stated that up until April, this was thought of as a tennis club.  Mr. Skivington stated that at his request, he met with the Town attorney and was told they could not open it as a tennis facility.  Mr. Skivington stated that D.R.M. applied for the building permit, it was denied and that is why they are before the Board tonight.  

Mr. Skivington reviewed his points from his letter submitted to the Board dated May 8, 2001.  Mr. Skivington stated that December 15, 2000 is the key date – before that this was a permitted use and not until 6 months from that date does it become an invalid use.

Mr. Skivington stated a use cannot be legislated out on one day.

Mr. Skivington stated that if there is an ambiguity, it has to be interpreted in favor of the person continuing the use.  Mr. Skivington stated that the Spencers have been looking at the property for a long time and have spent considerable funds lining up financing.  Mr. Skivington stated that the Spencers want to become reputable, good citizens of the Town of Mendon.

Mr. Mattaro asked what Mr. Spencer would do if he were to operate the facility.  Mr. Spencer stated that the first thing he would do is talk to the neighbors, because their concerns are valid.  Mr. Spencer stated the neighbors came after the fact and now they are left with a messy property.  Mr. Spencer stated he previously had 600 members at two different clubs.  Mr. Spencer stated that 200 of those members live in Mendon and 120 children members are residents of Mendon as are the coaches.  Mr. Spencer stated he wants to provide a tennis home for his members.  Mr. Spencer stated he would have the bubble up in the winter for the use of the indoor facility but would take the bubble down as soon as possible.  Mr. Spencer stated that he does not run the two clubs anymore - Brighton Henrietta and Irondequoit 

Mr. Spencer stated he checked with the Town in November and the use was there.  

Mr. Mattaro asked how the club would be managed.  Mr. Spencer stated he would be managing it and discussed his history with the club.  Mr. Spencer stated all his financing has been approved.  Mr. Spencer stated the law was changed right after his contract was accepted.  Mr. Spencer stated he has lost his business; their living is gone.  Mr. Spencer stated he has 5 limited partners, two of which will be pros at the club.

Mr. Schilling asked how long Mr. Spencer has run tennis facilities.  Mr. Spencer stated he has been doing it the last 12 years.

Mr. Dehm asked what “continuing in operation” means to him.  Mr. Spencer stated the facility has been “closed” for 25 years (due to mismanagement).  Mrs. Spencer stated it was intended to be a tennis club and it has been fixed up because it is to be sold as a tennis club again.  Mrs. Spencer stated the courts are still there and she always thought it was a tennis club.

Mr. Skivington read from Chapter 200-34, Structures.  Mr. Skivington stated the tennis club and the buildings are structures.  

Mr. Skivington stated that a not-for profit tennis facility is allowed under Chapter 200, but not a for profit tennis club.  Mr. Skivington asked why that was.

Mr. Skivington stated that the only way this facility could be discontinued as a tennis club was if someone took a bulldozer and took the courts down.

Mr. Skivington and Mr. and Mrs. Spencer returned to the audience.

David Leve, attorney, appeared before the Board representing three neighbors of the property, Pryor/Smith, Seiler and Allerton.

Mr. Leve stated they were opposing the appeal of the interpretation.  Mr. Leve read case law referred to in his letter to the Board dated May 20, 2001.  Mr. Leve stated continuing in operation means operating as a tennis club, and intent to operate is not operation.  Mr. Leve stated that any non-conforming use would have a six month period after the effective date of the ordinance to start up.  

Mr. Mattaro asked Mrs. Allerton how long she has lived there.  Mrs. Allerton stated she has lived there 16 years, the tennis club was there when she moved there, and she was a member.

Mr. Wright stated that if the facilities were defunct and it’s expensive to remove them there is the issue of severe economic hardship.  Mr. Leve stated that economics are not the issue tonight.

Mr. Thorp stated hardship should not be considered on either side of the issue tonight.  Mr. Leve stated that was correct.

Mr. Dehm asked Mr. Leve how he judged continued operation.  Mr. Leve stated if the use intended is being done, and use intended is not a use in operation.  

Mr. Dehm asked what was it being used as.  Mr. Leve stated it was disused.  Mr. Dehm asked if inactivity was the same as not being used.  Mr. Leve stated replacing the windows and using one court is not running it as a tennis club.

Brian Seiler, 922 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, stated they can see the facility from their home and they have not seen any sign of regular activity, except for the occasional clean up.

Mr. Thorp asked Mr. Seiler how long he has lived at his current residence.  Mr. .Seiler stated since June of 1998.  Mr. Mattaro asked Mr. Seiler what his thoughts were regarding the facility.  Mr. Seiler stated he thought Chapter 200 would make sure the facility would stay closed forever.  Mr. Seiler stated he does not want the traffic load going by his house.

Mr. Dehm asked for comments from the public and asked the audience members to stay within the purpose of the discussion tonight – the interpretation of the decision.

James Brennan, 817 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, stated he moved there in May, 1999 and it was a mystery to him what the structure was on Topspin Drive.

Mark Row, 24 Church Street, stated the property has been a tennis facility but has been held up due to bad management and legal problems.  He stated he would like to see it open again, and there are over 200 residents in the Town who would like to see it open.

Vito Vatenza, 5 Windham Circle, stated he is one of the investors and during the winter the club could not have been in operation, on 12/15/00.  Mr. Vatenza stated he feels the facility was in operation continuously because people were actively managing to get the club running.

Kate Flynn, of Pittsford Mendon Road, stated she has never given up hope that the facility will become a tennis club again.

Paul Wada, 1009 Pittsford Mendon Road, stated he has a long history with the club, he grew up playing there, worked with the Woottens and is one of the Spencer’s investors.  Mr. Wada stated people are waiting for the club to open again.

Mrs. Allerton stated her interpretation is that a business would have to have a license to operate on that date and since there was not one, she did not believe it was in operation.

Amelia Seiler asked what is more a sign to an ending of a use than foreclosure.

Mr. Dehm asked the attorneys for final remarks.

Mr. Tobin stated there were numerous cases indicating tests of abandonment and intent to abandon, and the test was not met.

Mr. Jones asked the date of the written agreement between Mr. Spencer and Mr. Mundt.  Mr. Tobin stated the purchase and sale agreement was dated November 27, 2000.

Mr. Skivington asked what the use was on December 15, 2000.  He stated it was a tennis facility.  He stated that the Special Use Permit was valid on December 15, 2000 and the six months should start at that time.

Mr. Leve read a portion of his letter to the Board.

Mr. Spencer stated that this facility was a tennis club when he bought it and, according to the Town, it was a tennis facility at that time.  

There were no other comments.  

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 9:30 and stated there would be a short break.

A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 10, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 9:40 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Lee Schilling



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 3 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

JOHN PETERS PUBLIC HEARING

John Peters, 749 Taylor Road, Honeoye Falls, came before the Board requesting an area variance from the requirements of Section 200-8 (C) (3) to permit the erection of an accessory building of approximately 700 square feet instead of the 400 square feet set by the ordinance.  Tax Account #217.03-1-5.

Mr. Dehm stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign was in the file along with the legal notice.  He stated that this was exempt from submission to the County.

All members but Mr. Mattaro stated they had visited the property.

Mr. Peters explained that he wants to build a cold frame structure to house plants.  He stated the structure would be 20’ x 35’ with no foundation.  He stated the structure is easy to assemble and disassemble.  Mr. Peters stated the structure would be located 150 feet back from the road behind trees, and it fits with New York State Agriculture definitions for farm activities.

Mr. Dehm asked if the setback to the west was 70 feet.  Mr. Peters stated yes.

Mr. Dehm asked what Mr. Peters planned to use the structure for.  Mr. Peters stated he planned to use it for growing and storing plants.  

Mr. Mattaro asked if there would be electric service to the structure.  Mr. Peters stated it would be run from the outside box at the house.  Mr. Peters stated there would be no lights, except possibly a utility light.  He stated it would be covered by poly, but a shade cloth can also be used.

Mr. Wright asked if there was another frame shed on the property.  Mr. Peters responded yes.  Mr. Jones stated that was a pre-existing building.  Mr. Peters stated he has almost 9 acres.

Mr. Schilling asked if there would be a water supply into the building.  Mr. Peters stated he would use a hose from the house.  

Mr. Jones asked if Mr. Peters planned to sell any plants.  Mr. Peters stated he most likely at some point would have a road side stand.

Mr. Dehm stated there was a gravel parking area.  Mr. Peters stated the roadside stand was allowed as long as he could provide safe parking.

Mr. Jones stated Mr. Peters could put in a roadside stand since he was in an agricultural zoning area.

There were no further questions from the Board.

Mr. Dehm asked if the result could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Peters stated this was the industry recognized standard for what he wants to do and it is the best and most efficient way to store plants.

Mr. Dehm asked if the difficulty was self-created.  Mr. Peters stated yes.  Mr. Peters stated he did not feel it would alter the character of the neighborhood nor have any effect on the physical or environmental conditions.  

Mr. Dehm asked what the degree was of the variance sought.  Mr. Peters stated he had 9 acres and did not feel that 2 structures on that sized property were a lot.  He said the structure would also sit back 165 feet from the road.

Mr. Dehm asked for comments from the audience.  

Mr. Joel Redling, from Huntington Heights, stated he was concerned that allowing this structure would set a precedent and start an ongoing cycle.  He stated that the zoning laws were put in effect for a reason, is it farmland or residential.

Mr. Peters stated that there is a row of evergreens, and this is a typical farm structure.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 9:55 p.m. 

A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 10, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 9:55 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Lee Schilling



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: 2 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

DAVID MANSFIELD PUBLIC HEARING

David Mansfield, 45 Boughton Hill Road, Honeoye Falls, came before the Board requesting an area variance from the requirements of Section 200-8 (C) (3) to permit the erection of an accessory building of approximately 925 square feet instead of the 400 square feet set by the ordinance.  Tax Account #229.01-1-5.31.

Mr. Dehm stated the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign and the legal notice were in the file, and this was exempt from sending to the County.

Mr. Mansfield stated he wanted to construct a pool house/garage structure behind the house which would be 924 square feet.  Mr. Mansfield stated he had received approval for a 1500 square foot pool house two years ago when they built their house but he could not afford it at the time.  He stated he has moved the structure 40 feet to the right from the site plan and reduced the size.  Mr. Mansfield stated he has 18 acres, and he will still be at least 200 feet from the closest lot line.  He stated the new structure would match the house in appearance.  Mr. Mansfield stated he wanted to store his tractor and their bikes in the structure as well as pool equipment and have some changing rooms for the pool.

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any lighting on the building.  Mr. Mansfield stated there would be two floodlights in the pool area and maybe a light on at the basketball hoop.

Mr. Mattaro asked if the neighbor had lights at his above ground pool.  Mr. Mansfield stated yes.  Mr. Mansfield stated he would probably plant 20-30 more trees.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would change the character of the neighborhood.  Mr. Mansfield stated he thought it would make it more attractive.

Mr. Dehm asked if there was an alternate method to achieve his objective.  Mr. Mansfield stated he could leave the equipment outside but he wanted changing rooms for the pool.

Mr. Dehm asked why this size was chosen.  Mr. Mansfield stated he planned to place a canopy around it, and he did not want it to be too big for the property.  He stated he does have a backhoe with his tractor and he wanted to make sure he had room for it all.

Mr. Dehm asked what the degree of the variance was.  Mr. Mansfield stated he had approval for 1500 square feet.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would have an effect on any physical or environmental conditions.  Mr. Mansfield stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this was self-created.  Mr. Mansfield stated yes.

Mr. Mansfield stated the pool will be installed July 2nd.

Mr. Dehm asked if there were any comments from the audience.  

Mr. Redling stated he lived behind Mr. Mansfield and can see his property.  He stated that if the building is going to be set back, he does not have a problem with it.  He asked if there would be a second floor.  Mr. Mansfield stated no, the dormers are there so it matches the house.  Mr. Redling asked if it would be a rental.  Mr. Mansfield stated no, it’s not permitted.  Mr. Redling stated he had no objection to the project.

There were no more questions from the audience.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 10:20 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 10, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York immediately following the public hearing.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Lee Schilling



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: one resident.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

LEVINE DETERMINATION

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, that the Area Variance, requested

by Stephen Levine, 18 Old Forge Lane, Pittsford, NY, be denied based on

the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. Mr. Stephen Levine, 18 Old Forge Lane, Pittsford, NY, owner of a 24.75 acre lot located at 281 Boughton Hill Road, Honeoye Falls, NY, came before the Board requesting an area variance to permit the construction of a combined barn and riding arena, 200' X 72', with east and west lot line setbacks less than the 150' required by the Zoning Code of the Town of Mendon.  This lot bears Tax Account No. 222.04-01-9.1.

2. Mr. Levine purchased the above lot in August 2000.

3. The property contains no structures.

4. The size of the structure (72' x 200') and his proposed location would require a setback of 65' from the westerly lot line and 88 ' from the easterly lot line.

5. The setback requirements were in existence when the property was purchased.

6. The size of the lot (24.75 acres) is large enough to permit the locating of any permitted structures so that no setback variance would be required. 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Granting the variance would result in no undesirable changes in the neighborhood.

2. Granting the variance would result in no significant environmental impact.

3. There are alternatives open to the applicant because of t he size of the lot and the fact that there is no existing structure on the lot.

4. The difficulty is self-created 

5. The requested variance is significant, as it would be at least 85' on the west and 62' on the east.                                    

6. This is a Type II action under SEQR.

VOTE

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Schilling – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

Mr. Dehm stated the variance was denied.

Mr. Jones told Mr. Levine that if he wanted to appeal, he has 30 days to do so.

BOLES/BILLS DETERMINATION

Mr. Mattaro moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, that the area variance requested by Robert Weisenreder, for Jean Boles and Richard Bills, owners of property at 902 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, for construction of an enclosed 6000 square foot riding arena be approved based on the following Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and subject to the stated Conditions:

FINDINGS OF FACT:

1.
Mr. Robert Weisenreder, of Environmental Design and Research, appeared before the Board on behalf of Jean Boles and Richard Bills, at the hearing held April 26, 2001.

2.
The applicants wish to erect an enclosed riding arena 100’ x 60’ in size.

3.
The proposed arena will be a metal pole barn similar in outside appearance to the barn located on the property.  The height will be approximately 25 feet.

4.
The arena would be approximately 850’ from the road and 100’ from a wetland buffer.

5.
The arena will be for personal use only.

6.
The Board heard no opposition.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.
The proposed structure and use will be consistent with the other structures and activity in the surrounding area.

2.
There are no suitable alternative methods.

3.
There will be no adverse physical or environmental effects as a result of granting the variance.

4.
The difficulty is self-created.

5.
The degree of variance is substantial, even though the size of the arena is considered minimal for its type.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

CONDITIONS

1.
The arena shall not be used for commercial use.

2.
The design of the arena shall be as indicated on the submitted sketches.

3.
The arena, as constructed, shall conform to all applicable building codes.

4.
The arena will not be used to house animals.

5.
The arena building permit shall not be issued nor construction started until construction of the principal home planned and shown in the sketches provided be started.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Schilling – aye; Mr. Wright – aye..

MINUTES

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to approve, as amended, the minutes of the May 3, 2001 meeting.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Schilling – aye; Mr. Wright – aye..

A discussion followed regarding the agenda for the next meeting.

A discussion followed regarding the D.R.M. Development appeal.

Mr. Dehm stated that Mr. Wright would write the determination for D.R.M. Development; Mr. Schilling would write the determination for Mr. Peters and Mr. Mattaro would write the determination for Mr. Mansfield.

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 11:20 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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